Collective Bargaining Agreement

by and between the

Alton Education Support Professional Association, NEA-NH

and the

Alton School Board

for the period of

July 1, 2024 to June 30, 2027

Approved March 12, 2024

Table of Contents

Article 1	Definitions	3
Article 2	Recognition	4
Article 3	Jurisdiction and Authority of the Board	4
Article 4	Association Rights	4
Article 5	Negotiations Procedure	6
Article 6	Employee Rights	6
Article 7	Probationary Period	8
Article 8	Work Year/Day and Assignments	8
Article 9	Working Conditions	11
Article 10	Vacancies, Transfers and Promotions	12
Article 11	Compensation	12
Article 12	Health Insurance	15
Article 13	Leaves	16
Article 14	Retirement Salary	20
Article 15	Grievance Procedure	20
Article 16	Seniority and Reduction in Force	22
Article 17	Conformity to Law and Savings Clause	22
Article 18	Duration	23
Appendix A	Dues Deduction Authorization	24
Appendix B-1	Individual Annual Employment Contract	25

Appendix B-2	Confidential Notice of 1:1 Assignment	26
Appendix B-3	Individual Annual Employment Contract	27
Appendix B-4	Schedule for the Payment of Wages	28
Appendix C	Salary Schedule	29
Appendix D-1	Evaluation Process	30
Appendix D-2	Evaluation Form	30

ARTICLE 1 Definitions

- 1. Definitions: The following list of terms will be used frequently in this agreement and when they are used, they will refer to the definitions described below unless otherwise stipulated:
- 1.1 The term "school" means any work location or functional division maintained by the Board where instruction is offered to the students enrolled in the Alton Central School.
- 1.2 The term "Employee" means any employee included in the bargaining unit as set forth in the NH PELRB as:
 - a. Full and part-time Custodians, including employees who perform cleaning, grounds keeping, and maintenance of the school buildings and grounds;
 - b. Food Service employees including Cooks;
 - c. Full and part time Para-educators including special education paraprofessionals, tutors, teaching assistants, Title I reading assistants, Title I math assistants, classroom assistants, educational assistants, library assistants, or other educational support workers not certified and employed as teachers;
 - d. Administrative Assistants, including receptionists and/or secretaries.
- 1.3 The term "Board" means the Alton School Board or any of its agents.
- 1.4 The term "Association" means the Alton Education Support Professional Association, NEA-NH.
- 1.5 The term "Principal" means the individual contracted to be the responsible administrative head of the Alton Central School.
- 1.6 The term "Superintendent" means the individual contracted to be the responsible administrative head of the Alton School District.
- 1.7 The term "Supervisor" means the individual contracted to be the immediate administrative supervisor of the Employee(s), other than the Principal and the Superintendent.
- 1.8 The term "Parties" means the Alton School Board and the Alton Education Support Professional Association, NEA-NH.
- 1.9 A full-time Calendar Year Employee works a minimum of 8 hours per day (40 hours/week) for the fiscal year consisting of 260 days, plus paid holidays as specified herein.
- 1.10 A full-time School Year Employee works a minimum of 7 hours per day (35 hours/week) for the school year consisting of 178 days, except for the Special Education Administrative Assistant, who works 190 days, and the Receptionist, who works 210 days. All of these Employees shall also receive 1 paid professional day, and paid holidays as specified herein.
- 1.11 A part-time Employee works less than 7 hours per day for the school year consisting of

- 178 days, plus 1 paid professional day, and paid holidays as specified herein.
- 1.12 Para: Any Employee who is hired as a Paraeducator including special education paraprofessionals, tutors, teaching assistants, Title I reading assistants, Title I math assistants, classroom assistants, educational assistants, library assistants, or other educational support workers not certified and employed as teachers.
- 1.13 Para I: An Employee who is certified by the NHDOE as a Para I, as defined in Ed 504.07.
- 1.14 Para II: An Employee who is certified by the NHDOE as a Para II, as defined in Ed 504.06.

ARTICLE 2 Recognition

- 2.1 The Board recognizes the Association for purposes of collective bargaining and all other purposes authorized by RSA 273-A as the exclusive representative of all full and part-time Employees as certified by the New Hampshire Public Employee Labor Relations Board and defined in Article 1 herein.
- 2.2 New Positions

If any new Employee position is created during the life of this Agreement and the parties cannot mutually agree on its inclusion in the bargaining unit, either party may request a determination from the New Hampshire Public Employee Labor Relations Board.

ARTICLE 3 Jurisdiction and Authority of Board

3.1 It is understood and agreed that the Board retains all rights, responsibilities, and prerogatives not specifically modified by this Agreement.

ARTICLE 4 Association Rights

- 4.1 All Employees shall have the right to full freedom of association and self-organization and shall be free from restraint, coercion, interference, discrimination, or reprisals by the Board by reason of membership in the Association or participation in any of its activities or exercise of individual rights under RSA 273-A.
- 4.2 The Association has the right to use the school building at reasonable hours for meetings, with advance request to the Principal/Administration.
- 4.3 Representatives of the Association and their affiliates shall be permitted to transact Association business on school property at times that do not conflict with the school day schedule.
- 4.4 The Association and its representatives shall have the right to use school facilities and

equipment, including computers, email system, copy machines and other equipment at reasonable times, with advance request, when such equipment is not otherwise in use as directed by the Principal. The Association will assume the cost of consumable materials. The Board agrees to provide bulletin boards in convenient places in each work area, to be used exclusively by the Association. The Association agrees to maintain such bulletin boards in a neat and orderly condition.

- 4.5 The Association shall be given sufficient time on the agenda of the beginning of the year staff meeting to explain Association activities. The Association shall also be provided at least a half-hour for the Association President or designee to meet with each new Employee individually during the school day within five (5) days of the first day of work of each such Employee.
- 4.6 The Association shall be credited with a sum total of three (3) days of paid leave per year to be used by Employees who are officers or agents of the Association as determined by the Association President for the purpose of attending seminars, conventions, and other Association related business. Days may be utilized in half-day increments. The Principal will be notified within a reasonable time prior to the commencement of such leave.
- 4.7 The Association President or designee shall be allowed to receive Association telephone calls and emails as reasonable during the workday, with notice to the appropriate administrator.
- 4.8 Full-time and part-time Employees who are members of the Association on the effective date of the Agreement or join the Association at any time thereafter acknowledge that the membership in the Association is continuous from year to year, except that each member shall have the opportunity annually to withdraw from membership in the thirty (30) day period between June 1st and June 30th. The notice of withdrawal shall be in writing, postmarked no later than the end of the thirty (30) day period, and addressed and delivered to:

NEA-NH 9 South Spring Street Concord, NH 03301

- 4.9 The Board agrees to deduct Association dues in equal payments when properly notified by the Association by means of a signed authorization form (Appendix A) for each Employee so desiring such deduction. Such deduction authorization shall remain in full force and effect from year to year thereafter unless notification is received from the Employee in writing to the Board and the Association between June 1st and June 30th in any year. The Board also agrees to forward any and all such funds to the Treasurer of the Association on a monthly basis along with a record of such deductions.
- 4.10 On or about September 30th of each year, the District shall prepare a list of all bargaining unit members, their position, the days, and hours each employee is scheduled to work for the fiscal/school year, the home addresses, the rate of pay, and whether each such Employee is paying dues to the Association by dues deduction. The District shall email such list to the Association President and to the NEA-NH UniServ Director.

ARTICLE 5 Negotiations Procedure

- 5.1 All collective bargaining shall be conducted between members of the Board and its designees and designated representatives of the Association.
- 5.2 The Board will furnish the Association upon request such information as is needed to make reasonable proposals and such other information as will assist the Association in developing constructive proposals and programs on behalf of the Association.
- 5.3 All meetings with Board representatives for the purpose of negotiations shall be held at mutually agreeable times, with the meeting times to be relatively equally divided between the Employees' workday and their non-working hours. Up to twenty (20%) percent of the bargaining unit, not to exceed five (5) Association representatives, shall be granted release time without loss of time or pay for preparation and negotiating on behalf of the Association during agreed upon bargaining sessions.
- 5.4 Personnel policies, practices and matters which affect mandatory subjects of bargaining shall or which are affected by the terms and conditions of this Agreement shall not be changed or implemented without prior negotiations.
- Any Agreement reached shall be reduced in writing and be signed by the Board and the Association after funding by the voters. A copy of the Agreement shall be filed by the Board with the New Hampshire Public Employee Labor Relations board within fourteen (14) days of the signing. The Board shall be responsible, within thirty (30) days of the signing, for publication of the Agreement in booklet form and distribution of the Agreement to the Association and providing requisite copies to the Board. The Board shall be responsible for providing copies of the Agreement to newly hired Employees.
- 5.6 While terms of this Agreement have been a product of good faith negotiations, both parties recognize the fact that funds negotiated in this Agreement must be appropriated at the District Annual Meeting. Any Agreement reached which requires the expenditure of such funds for its implementation shall not be binding on the parties, unless and until the appropriations have been made by the voters of the District. The Board shall make a good faith effort to secure the funds necessary to implement the Agreement. If the Board proposed budget for the implementation of this Agreement is not approved, negotiations shall be reopened.

ARTICLE 6 Employee Rights

An administrator may meet with an Employee at any time to investigate an incident. The administrator shall notify the Employee of the right to have an Association representative present at any investigatory interview or meeting where discipline may result. When a request for representation is made by an Employee, no further action shall be taken with respect to the Employee until such Association representative is present. No Employee will

- be disciplined, discharged, non-renewed, or reduced in rank or compensation without just cause.
- 6.2 Discipline shall be administered in a fair, consistent, and reasonable manner. Discipline shall be defined as discharge, suspension, or warning (oral or written). This standard does not apply to a probationary Employee.
- 6.3 In the event of any discipline, the District will state in writing to the Employee the reasons for action taken. A copy of said disciplinary action shall be handed to or delivered to the Employee at the time the discipline is issued.
- 6.4 Each Employee shall be entitled to access his/her personnel file during business hours with reasonable notice to the Superintendent and to have a copy made at no cost to the Employee. Reproductions of such material may be made by hand, copying machine or electronically. The Employee may, if he/she wishes, have a representative of the Association accompany him/her during such review. Other examination of an Employee's files shall be limited to qualified supervisory personnel.
- 6.5 The Employee shall have the right to submit a written response to any material contained in his/her personnel file, and such response shall be made part of the Employee's personnel file. No material will be placed in an Employee's personnel file without written notification to the Employee. Complaints that are unsubstantiated shall not be placed in an Employee's personnel file.
- An Employee shall be notified of any complaint regarding that Employee made to any member of the administration by a parent, student, or any other person. A complaint which may result in an addition to the Employee's personnel file shall be promptly investigated within thirty (30) school days. The Employee shall have the right to meet with the complainant. If the complainant fails or refuses to meet with the Employee, the complaint shall be deemed to be unsubstantiated, no further action shall be taken, and the documentation shall not be placed in the Employee's file. The Employee shall have an opportunity to respond in writing and all such responses shall be attached to all copies of any written complaints in all filed copies.
- 6.7 Evaluations shall be done in accordance with the district evaluation procedure. An evaluation committee with equal representation from the Administration and the Association shall meet at least once annually to review the procedure and recommend any changes to the procedure to the Board and the Association.
- 6.8 The annual letter of appointment shall be delivered to each Employee by June 1.
- 6.9 Every bargaining unit position shall have a full and complete job description on file at the SAU office.

Probationary Period

- 7.1 The first forty-five (45) calendar days of regular employment on an uninterrupted basis shall be the probationary period.
- 7.2 The District may terminate a newly hired person from employment within the probationary period without cause. Termination of a probationary employee shall not be grievable.
- 7.3 Annual re-nomination of Employees by the Superintendent to the Board shall be made after consideration of students' needs and Employees' annual reviews. Seniority shall be considered in the re-nomination process; however, both parties recognize that seniority does not confer any rights of tenure or re-nomination.

ARTICLE 8 Workday and Year

Calendar Year Employees:

- 8.1 The work year for calendar year Employees shall be 260 days. In the event that a canceled school day is not made up by the District, or in the event of unanticipated early release or delayed opening, the Employees shall suffer no loss in pay.

 (a) A summer schedule of four (4) ten (10) hour days may be permitted at the discretion of the Superintendent or his Designee and with written notice to the Association.
- 8.2 For the Custodial and Maintenance calendar year Employees, the typical workday shall be eight (8) hours per day. The actual hours of work for each Employee shall be set forth in the annual letter of appointment. Shift assignments shall not be changed from year to year or without posting.
- 8.3 Custodian and Maintenance Shift Assignments:

There shall typically be two regularly scheduled work shifts as follows:

- (a) 1st Shift shall be from 6:00 am to 2:30 pm.
- (b) 2nd Shift shall be from 2:00 pm to 10:30 pm.
- 8.3.1 On snow days or at other times when school is closed due to emergency or inclement weather, all custodial and maintenance employees may be called to work during first shift hours.
- 8.4 For all other full-time, year-round employees, the typical workday shall be from 7:00 am to 3:30 pm, 7:30 am to 4:00 pm, or 8:00 am to 4:30 pm. The actual hours of work for each Employee shall be set forth in the annual letter of appointment. A part-time shift assignment shall fall within one of the above shifts.
- 8.5 Shift Differentials:

Any employee whose typical work day begins at or after 2:00 pm shall be paid a shift differential of \$1.50/hr. for their entire shift. This differential shall not apply during the summer or on snow days, when all employees shall work the hours set forth in sections 8.1, 8.3 and 8.4.

School Year Employees:

- 8.6 The work year for school year Employees Shall be 178 school days plus (5) days of training and/or professional development. Two (2) days shall be immediately prior to the start of the instructional year, and three (3) days—shall coincide with the teacher's professional development days. No such days shall be scheduled after the last day of school for students. In the event that a canceled school day is not made up by the District, or in the event of unanticipated early release or delayed opening, the Employees shall suffer no loss in pay.
- 8.7 (a) For school year paraeducator employees, the typical workday shall be 7 hours and 15 minutes, commencing at either 7:15 am and ending at 3:00 pm or 7:30 am and ending at 3:15 pm. During the workday, all paraeducator employees shall be granted a continuous and uninterrupted fifteen (15) minute period to complete required paperwork, including, but not limited to, Medicaid billing paperwork and the review of IEP's.
 - (b) For school year Administrative Assistants, the typical workday shall be eight (8) hours per day. To ensure proper coverage, there shall be two shift assignments:
 - 1. 1st Shift shall be from 6:30 am to 3:00 pm.
 - 2. 2nd Shift shall be from 7:30 am to 4:00 pm.

The actual hours of work, including shift assignments, for each Employee shall be set forth in the annual letter of appointment.

- (c) For Food Service Workers, the typical workday shall be between the hours from 7:30 am to 1:30 pm. The actual hours of work, including shift assignments, for each Employee shall be set forth in the annual letter of appointment.
- 8.8 No Employee shall have any hours of work reduced for the purpose of making that Employee ineligible for benefits.
- 8.9 Every full-time Employee and any Employee who works more than five (5) hours per day shall have a thirty (30) minute unpaid lunch break. Duties shall be assigned on a fair and equitable basis in terms of the number and nature of all such assignments.
- 8.10 Employees shall be granted the following paid holidays, to be taken on the day observed by the District. Each Employee shall receive her/his regular daily rate of pay, provided the employee works his or her scheduled shift or is on paid leave on the workdays immediately preceding and following each holiday:

For calendar year Employees:

Independence Day, Labor Day, Columbus Day, Veteran's Day, Thanksgiving Day, Day after Thanksgiving, Christmas Day, New Year's Day, Martin Luther King/Civil Rights Day, and Memorial Day.

For school year Employees:

Labor Day, Columbus Day, Veteran's Day, Thanksgiving Day, Day after Thanksgiving, Christmas Day, New Year's Day, Martin Luther King/Civil Rights Day, and Memorial

Day.

8.11 Vacations:

- (a) Vacation eligibility shall be determined as of July 1 of each year. However, initial vacation eligibility shall be determined as follows: A new bargaining unit member who is employed between July 1 and January 1 shall be entitled to **three** (3) weeks paid vacation. A new bargaining unit member hired between January 2 and June 30 shall be entitled to one (1) week paid vacation.
- (b) Vacation times shall be scheduled to coordinate with the work schedule and shall be subject to the approval of the immediate supervisor in consultation with the school principal. Such approval shall not be arbitrarily withheld.
- (c) All full-time year-round employees contracted for 260 days shall receive the following vacations with pay:

1-4 years of District service
5-9 years of District service
10+ years of District service
3 weeks paid vacation
4 weeks paid vacation
5 weeks paid vacation

8.12 **Assignment and Reassignment:**

- (a) The Supervisor shall meet with the Employee not later than each June 1st to discuss the Employee's current assignment and anticipated employment for the upcoming school year.
- (b) Para-educator Employees shall be notified no later than June 1st of their specific assignment for the upcoming school year on the Individual Annual Employment Contract Form, (Appendix B-1). Each specific assignment shall include the class(es) and/or grade level, the student(s), and the case manager, if applicable. All Employees will have their supervisor designated by the District within their individual contracts upon the issuance of the contracts. For 1:1 assignments, the Employee shall be given the Confidential Notice of 1:1 Assignment, (Appendix B-2). The District shall provide a copy of each Employee's individual contract (Appendix B-1) to the Association within ten (10) days of the contract being fully executed.

The District shall have the right to change the specific assignment after June 1st, if necessary, to meet the District's unanticipated or unforeseeable needs and the unanticipated or unforeseeable needs of its students. If a change is necessary, the Employee will be notified as soon as possible and there shall be a meeting between an Association representative, the affected Employee, and the Administration at which meeting the Administration shall explain the unanticipated and unforeseen needs triggering the need for a change in assignment.

Upon the receipt of the assignment(s) for the upcoming school year and at any time thereafter, the Employee shall be provided with and have access to the IEP for each student who is assigned to the Employee.

8.13 The Employees shall not be responsible for arranging for coverage or for duties assigned

- to Employees when they are on an excused absence or attending to other required responsibilities such as attendance of field trips.
- 8.14 In the event an Employee is offered the opportunity to work at summer school, such employment shall be documented by a separate contract from the regular school year contract. The Employee shall be paid at the regular rate of pay for all summer work or fifteen (\$15.00) dollars per hour, whichever is greater. Summer work shall be offered on a fair and equitable basis.
- 8.15 All of the above Article 8 provisions shall be granted to a part-time Employee on a prorated basis and calculated based upon the part-time hours assigned as compared to a full-time work week of thirty-five (35) hours.

ARTICLE 9 Working Conditions

- 9.1 The District shall follow NH Department of Labor standards and the OSHA standards.
- 9.2 Employees shall not be required to work under unsafe or hazardous conditions or to perform tasks which endanger their health, safety, or well-being.
- 9.3 Employees shall not be required to use personal equipment on school premises or for schoolwork. The administration shall furnish all necessary tools and equipment; "necessary" tools and equipment shall be determined by the supervisor.
- 9.4 All Employees shall be provided with a safe and secure work environment. No Employee shall be required to administer medication, provide services to a student or toileting of a student unless the Employee has received the necessary training as may be determined necessary by his or her supervisor and has received certification, if applicable, or other documentation of the training.
- 9.5 Understanding that paraeducator employees may be assigned to work with students who are disruptive or repeatedly violate rules and regulations due to manifestations of their disabilities, Administration shall annually offer non-violent crisis prevention and intervention (CPI) training to all paraeducator employees, who shall participate in such training at least once every two years and shall be paid for their time in training. Employees who have not been trained as set forth above shall not be assigned to such students.
- 9.6 Unless required by an IEP, Employees shall not be required to place a student into or remove a student from a vehicle during drop-off and pick-up times and unless such Employee has received proper training before being required to provide such assistance.
- 9.7 The Employee shall not be responsible for writing, modifying and/or providing the curriculum for any students assigned to the Employee, unless properly trained and/or certified.
- 9.8 Any Para-educator as set forth in Article 1 (including special education Paraeducators,

tutors, teaching assistants, Title I reading assistants, Title I math assistants, classroom assistants, educational assistants, library assistants, or other educational support workers not certified and employed as teachers shall apply to the NH DOE to obtain a Paraprofessional I certification within ninety (90) days of the effective date of this Agreement and/or ninety (90) days from the date of hire for newly hired employees. A copy of the application shall be submitted to the SAU office. Subsequently, all Paraeducators must maintain certification at a minimum of the Paraprofessional 1 level as a condition of employment.

9.9 The Alton School Board proposes to the Alton Education Support Professional Association to require employees to check their email each shift during the first hour and last hour.

ARTICLE 10 Vacancies, Transfers and Promotions

- 10.1 A vacancy shall be defined as any newly created position or a present position within the school building that is open and in need to be filled within the District. There will be a job description for each position.
- 10.2 Posting of Positions

As soon as a vacancy exists within the District, the Superintendent will post a notice of the vacancy in each teacher's room and electronically on the district web site or a public web site such as EdJobsNH. This vacancy notice will include the job title, job requirements, pay range, hours of work, and work year for the position. Posting of positions will remain on display for at least ten (10) workdays.

Current Employees may request a transfer to said position. Employees who are qualified and apply in accordance with the terms of a posting shall be considered and given an opportunity to interview for the vacancy.

10.3 The parties agree that involuntary transfers of employees are to be minimized and avoided whenever possible. Any employee asked by a supervisor to temporarily assume the duties of another employee within the bargaining unit, will be compensated at the higher rate for those duties.

ARTICLE 11 Compensation

11.1 Subject to approval of the NH Department of Labor and as allowed by RSA 275:43, IV-a, Employees may elect to be paid in 21 or 26 equal payments with a reconciliation in the last pay period of January and June of each school year, referred to as "wage averaging." In order to elect wage averaging, the Employee must agree to reimburse the District if the Employee leaves employment for any reason prior to the end of a school year and has been overpaid. In the event that the Employee does not elect to be paid by wage averaging and fails to agree to reimburse the District as set forth above, the Employee shall be paid over 21 pay periods. Each Employee shall complete the Schedule for the Payment of Wages form and deliver this form to the Superintendent. (Appendix B-3).

- 11.2 Effective July 1, 2022, all existing Employees shall be placed on the wage schedule based upon direct applicable work-related experience and certification as attached hereto as Appendix C. Newly hired Employees shall be placed on the wage schedule in Appendix C based on directly applicable experience and Employee certification, if any, provided that no new Employee will be paid more than an existing Employee with an equivalent certification, education, and years of experience. Employees on steps 1 through 10 will advance one step on the wage schedule effective July 1 of each subsequent year of this Agreement. In order to advance a step an Employee must have worked at least one half (½) of the previous work year. Use of paid leave will count as time worked for purposes of this Article only.
- 11.3 The District will pay time-and-one-half for overtime hours as required by New Hampshire Law and the New Hampshire Department of Labor regulations, as amended.
- 11.4 An Employee who works after school at unified sports, social events, overnight trips, or other similar extra-curricular work, shall be paid at their regular rate of pay plus any overtime resulting from an overnight trip, on the next regularly scheduled pay period. Stipends shall be paid in the next pay period following the conclusion of the activity.

11.5 Inclement Weather:

- (a) Employees who have elected to be paid by wage averaging shall be paid according to such election in the event of a curtailment of school operations due to inclement weather. Employees who have not elected to be paid by wage averaging and are not required to work by the Superintendent shall not report, nor will they be paid for such day. In the event of a delayed opening or an early release, Employees will be paid for the entire day if they are able to report for work.
- (b) In the event of a delayed opening due to inclement weather, Employees shall be expected to report to work thirty (30) minutes prior to the announced time of the school's delayed opening. In the event of an early dismissal due to inclement weather, Employees shall be expected to work until fifteen (15) minutes after the student dismissal time.
- (c) Administrative Assistants may be directed to report for work or released from work on a different schedule than food service workers, IT personnel, or Para-educators.
- (c) Custodians shall work as directed during periods of inclement weather. Any employee may be assigned to work remotely during periods of inclement weather at the discretion of the Principal.
- (d) Any Employee called into work shall be paid for at least two (2) hours of work.
- 11.6 (a) Employees will be eligible to apply for prepayment or reimbursement for courses, workshops or seminars that will enhance their knowledge and skills for their current positions. Requests for approval shall be made prior to scheduling any class, workshop, or seminar to the appropriate administrator, subject to the approval of the Superintendent. Approval may not be unreasonably denied. Reimbursement shall be made upon providing

evidence of successful completion of the course, workshop, or seminar.

- (b) The Board shall establish an account in the amount of \$10,000 per contract year to finance this program. Funds will be made available on a first-come, first-serve basis based upon the date of approval. No employee shall be eligible to receive more than \$300 per year. The Superintendent shall have the authority to pre-pay the cost any such class, workshop, or seminar upon the written request of the Employee. In the event that an Employee does not complete or attend a pre-paid class, workshop or seminar, the Employee shall repay the District for all of such pre-paid costs and such amount shall be deducted from the Employee's last check of the school year. Written authorization will be given to the District to deduct the outstanding amount from such last check. These funds may be used to reimburse or pay for the cost of an initial certification as well as used for the reimbursement or payment of the cost of a recertification fee.
- (c) In the event there are unused funds as of May 1 in each school year, Employees who have additional outstanding expenses for courses, workshops, or seminars may apply to the Superintendent for reimbursement of such additional expenses. Funds will be available on a first-come, first serve basis based upon the date of application by the Employee. Such reimbursements shall not be unreasonably denied.
- 11.7 (a) Employees who are required to provide substitute coverage for a teacher shall be paid an additional \$5 per hour in the next regular pay period, subject to submission of a timecard noting the employee's service as a substitute.
- 11.8 (b) Any employee who works with one or more students whose medical needs necessitate the services of a Licensed Nurse Assistant (LNA), then a certified LNA who works with such students shall be paid \$2 per hour in addition to any other wage, stipend, and/or differential.
- 11.9 Employees who are required by their Supervisor to use private automobiles for school-related business shall be reimbursed at the current IRS mileage rate.
- 11.10 Committees shall be approved by the Board. The Association will be provided a list of Board approved committees at the start of each school year. When a new committee is being formed, the Association, the Principal, and the Superintendent shall work collaboratively to define the responsibilities of the committee, estimate the level of time and effort, and determine a recommended compensation for each member.

Employees participating in committee work shall be compensated as agreed upon by the parties, to be paid in two equal installments: the first pay period in December and the last pay period in June. Employees shall have opportunities to serve on committees as determined by the Association. Committee assignments are voluntary.

11.10 Longevity:

Employees who have completed a minimum of eight (8) years of uninterrupted service to the District shall receive an annual longevity stipend as follows. Longevity payments shall be made during the final pay period in June and shall not be prorated if an employee leaves the district's service prior to the end of the contract year.

Upon the completion of year 8 through year 11: \$500/yr. Upon the completion of year 11 through year 15: \$750/yr. Upon the completion of year 15 through year 20: \$1,000/yr. Upon Completion of year 20+: \$1,500/yr.

ARTICLE 12 Health Insurance

12.1 Health Insurance:

The School District will offer the School Care Yellow with Choice fund and Orange health plans for employees who qualify and become members of the plan.

For the Yellow with Choice Fund Plan, the District will pay 93% of the cost of a single, two-person, or family plan in each school year. The District shall provide and fund a medical Flexible Spending Account (FSA) in which each employee may voluntarily enroll. The FSA account will allow employees to pay for qualified medical expenses on a pre-tax basis pursuant to IRS Section 125. Each account may be funded up to the IRS maximum amount, currently \$3,050, by the District and paid back by each participating employee by payroll deduction. At the end of each plan year, the IRS issued a maximum carryover amount of unused funds (currently \$610) that will rollover into the subsequent plan year. Should the IRS maximum amount be amended at the beginning of the calendar year, the new maximum amount will take effect on July 1 of each year.

For the Orange Plan, the District will pay 95% of the cost of a single, two-person, or family plan in each school year. The District will contribute to the employee's Health Savings Account (HSA), provided the employee completes the necessary paperwork to establish that account, at the level of \$2,000 for a single plan or \$4,000 for a two-person or family plan during each school year.

12.2 Health Insurance Buy Back:

The Board agrees to pay \$4.500 to a qualifying employee who does not elect to participate in the health insurance plan upon evidence of a certificate of insurance on a plan other than one proposed through Healthcare.gov (under the provisions of the Affordable Care Act). The buyback shall be paid in two equal payments, one in the first pay period of December and the second in the first pay period in June. The buyback may be paid to the Employee or to a Tax-Sheltered Annuity for the benefit of the Employee, at the Employee's option.

12.3 Health Insurance: Dental

The Board will pay one hundred (100%) percent of the complete cost of Cigna Dental, Option 1A, single person coverage for full-time calendar and school year Employees. The Board will pay ninety-five (95%) percent of the premium of the two-person coverage and ninety (90%) percent for family coverage for full-time calendar and school year Employees. The Employee will pay the premium contribution through payroll deduction.

A committee of the Board and the Association may elect a different dental plan during the term of this Agreement provided that the benefits are equivalent to the "Cigna Dental, Option 1A," subject to the approval of the Board and the Association.

12.4 Vision Benefit

An employee paid (no cost sharing) Vision Benefit is available to all employees. The plan pays for eyewear, lens, and contacts.

- 12.5 For insurance eligibility, the Employee shall become eligible for health, dental, and vision insurance coverage on the 1st of the month following the month during which the employee was hired by the District. The District shall note the date that an Employee becomes eligible for insurance on his/her appointment letter.
- 12.6 IRS §125 Accounts (a/k/a flexible spending accounts or cafeteria plans) shall be made available at the Employee's option. The maximum contribution limit shall be amended from time to time and shall be equal to the then current maximum contribution as established annually by the IRS. The plan shall be established and/or amended to allow up to \$500 of unused amounts remaining at the end of a plan year in a health FSA to be paid or reimbursed to plan participants for qualified medical expenses incurred during the following plan year.
- 12.7 If an Employee has a qualifying event and re-enrolls in the health insurance plan, the buyback amount in Article 12.2 shall be pro-rated as of the effective date of the reenrollment.
- 12.8 Employees working 30 hours per week or more shall participate in the NH Retirement System, consistent with NHRS regulations.
- 12.9 All of the above Article 12 provisions shall be granted to a part-time Employee on a prorated basis and calculated based upon the part-time hours assigned as compared to a full-time work week of thirty-five (35) hours.

ARTICLE 13 Leaves

- 13.1 Sick Leave: Calendar year Employees shall accrue fifteen (15) paid sick leave days per year and school year Employees shall accrue twelve (12) paid sick leave days per year, cumulative to sixty (60) sick leave days. Sick leave days may be used for the illness or injury of the Employee or members of the Employee's immediate family. Any Employee who is not ill and is required to remain out of work as a result of any directive issued by the District, shall not be required to use her/his accrued sick leave, and shall be placed on paid administrative leave. The superintendent may at any time require a doctor's certification of fitness for duty, at the district's expense.
- 13.2 Any Employee on sick leave is entitled to the benefits that they would have if not on sick leave. The Board at its sole discretion may extend paid sick leave benefits beyond the Employee's accumulated days if an unusual circumstance exists.

- 13.3 Sick Leave Bank:
- 13.3.1 The Board agrees to establish a sick leave bank to cover employees in the event of a serious illness or disability.
- 13.3.2 The sick leave bank shall be administered by a committee composed of two (2) members of the Association appointed by the President, the school nurse, and an Administrator appointed by the Superintendent, hereinafter called the Administrative Committee. For the purposes of administering the sick leave bank, the parties agree that non-medical child rearing leave is governed exclusively by the provisions of Section 13.11.
- 13.3.3 The Sick Bank rotation list is a list of members of the sick bank to be initially established in July 2022. The initial list of members was placed in alphabetical order by date of hire. Subsequently, new enrollees, after contributing one day, will be added to the bottom of the list. New enrollees who join the bank on the same day shall be placed on the list in alphabetical order.
- 13.3.4 To join the sick leave bank, an employee must sign a Sick Bank Membership Form by September 30th of each year and shall donate one (1) day from those he/she receives in a one-year period to be deposited in said bank, such day to be deducted from the employee's annual sick leave in the second pay period in October. The Administrative Committee will provide the SAU office with a copy of all membership forms as well as the current rotation list by October 1st of each year.
- 13.3.5 The SAU business office shall deduct days from employees' sick leave as described above and shall keep a record of days accumulated in the sick bank, which may be audited by the President of the Association at any time.
- 13.3.6 The days in the bank may accumulate up to one hundred (100) days. When the bank reaches the maximum accumulation only new enrollees need to contribute to the bank. All new enrollees must contribute for their first three years of participation regardless of the total accumulation in the bank. These days in excess of the maximum shall be placed in reserve. Any days left in reserve at the end of the school year shall be lost. They shall neither continue to be held in reserve nor restored to the enrollee.
- 13.3.7 A member becomes eligible to request benefits from the sick leave bank if suffering from a serious illness or disability provided he/she has exhausted all of his/her accrued sick leave. Said member may request up to twenty-five (25) days per application.
- 13.3.8 The request to use the sick leave bank shall be submitted in writing with supportive medical documentation to the Administrative Committee. The committee will determine whether or not, in its judgment, the employee qualifies to use the sick leave bank. If the Administrative Committee has determined that the employee qualifies to use the sick bank, it will submit its decision to the Superintendent who will release the days for use by the employee. The decision of the Administrative Committee shall be final and shall not be subject to grievance or arbitration.

- 13.3.9 When the days are drawn on the Sick Bank, the sick days held in reserve shall be used to restore the Sick Bank to its maximum of 100 days. If the bank falls below the maximum accumulation, participants must contribute only one of their sick days in the second pay period in October. Those days will be held to replenish the Sick Bank at the close of the school year in June, beginning with the top of the rotation list, until the Sick Bank is restored to the maximum allowed. Those contributing individuals will then be placed at the bottom of the rotation list. An accounting of the sick bank accrued and used days will be sent to the SAU office no later than June 1st of each year.
- 13.4 Personal Leave: Each calendar and school year Employee accrues and shall have four (4) days of personal leave to use during the school year by application to the Supervisor and approval of the Superintendent. Such requests shall be submitted in writing at least one (1) day in advance. Personal leave will be limited to legal matters, business transactions, or personal household or family matters that require the Employee to be absent during school hours. The Employee will not be required to give specific reasons when requesting personal leave; however, in using personal leave, the Employee assures the Board that the reason for which personal leave is being taken cannot be accommodated on a non-school day. The granting of personal leave during the first two and last two weeks of the school year or on any day immediately before or after a holiday or school vacation will be considered only under emergency circumstances with reasons submitted to the Superintendent or designee in writing for approval prior to the employee's absence. Approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 13.5 Bereavement Leave: Each Employee shall have five (5) days of paid bereavement leave in the event of the death of an immediate family member, or immediate family member of the Employee's spouse, which includes, but is not limited to: spouse, children, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, parents, parents in kind, father-in-law, mother-in-law, grandparents, grandchildren, brother and sister or other significant individual. The Superintendent may at her/his discretion grant additional days.
- 13.6 Military Leave: An employee who is active Military and is called for service must provide a copy of their military orders detailing the anticipated absence from work to the SAU office no less than two weeks prior to leave in order to be paid in accordance with federal law under the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994 ("USERRA").
- 13.7 FMLA: Eligible Employees will be entitled to benefits as provided in the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, PL 103-3, and any subsequent amendments. A full copy of FMLA will be available in each building.
- 13.8 Leave Buy Back: The Board agrees to buy back the excess sick leave days over the maximum of sixty (60) days at twenty-five (25%) of the Employee's then effective current rate of pay. Donations to the sick bank are excluded from the buy-back plan.
- Jury Duty: Employees who are called for jury duty which cannot be postponed or deferred, will be compensated for such absence from work at the normal daily pay and the Employee

must turn in any jury pay received from the court to the SAU office. If mileage is received from the court, any such amount shall be retained by the Employee.

13.10 Leave Usage: Personal, sick, and/or vacation leave may be used in one-quarter day (¼-day) increments.

13.11 Unpaid Leave:

- A. Parent Leave: Upon arrival of a child (either natural or adopted), either parent employed may request an unpaid leave of absence, subject to the approval of the Board. Upon return from such previously approved leave by the Board, the Employee shall be returned to a position for which the Employee is qualified.
- B. Unpaid leaves of absence for purposes other than educational enrichment may be granted for up to one (1) year upon recommendation of the Superintendent and approval of the Board. An Employee who is on leave of absence for more than one-half of the school year will not advance on the salary schedule the following year.
- C. All unpaid leaves of absence must be requested in writing to the Superintendent prior to the leave being taken. The Superintendent may recommend approval of such leave to the Board, which may, at its sole discretion, grant such unpaid leave based on the individual merits of the request and the needs of the District.
- D. In addition to any FMLA leave to which an Employee may be entitled, an Employee shall be granted child-rearing/maternity leave without pay upon the birth or adoption of a child, whose leave, including any FMLA leave, does not exceed 20 months. An Employee may return to work earlier from the approved leave at the discretion of the School Board.
- E. During the time that an Employee is on such unpaid leave, the Employee shall be entitled to remain eligible for participation in all District fringe benefit programs, provided they shall be at the sole expense of the Employee. All benefits to which an Employee was entitled at the time of leave of absence commenced, including unused, accrued sick leave will be restored to that Employee upon return. Subject to Article 11.2, whenever an Employee has worked more than one-half their contracted work year that Employee shall be moved to the next step on the salary schedule.
- 13.12 All of the above leave provisions shall be granted to a part-time Employee on a prorated basis and calculated based upon the part-time hours assigned as compared to a full-time work week of thirty-five (35) hours.

ARTICLE 14 Retirement Salary

14.1 Employees who have completed at least consecutive fifteen (15) years of service to the District, with no more than a one (1) year lapse in service, may choose one of the following options for in their last year of employment:

- A. Their total accumulated sick leave days up to a maximum of sixty (60) days at the employee's hourly rate multiplied by seven (7) hours per day or,
- B. The employee's hourly rate multiplied by seven (7) hours per day times the number of years that the Employee has served the District.

Employees must notify the Superintendent of their intent to retire, and the option selected by November 1st of the school year prior to the last year of employment. Payment shall be made by dividing the amount in section A or B above over the number of pay periods selected by the employee and paid as a salary increase for the duration of the last year of employment.

ARTICLE 15 Grievance Procedure

- 15.1. It is the intent of the parties that grievances be settled at the lowest step possible. Both parties agree that these proceedings will be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure.
- 15.2. A grievance is a complaint by an Employee, group of Employees, or the Association that there has been a violation, misapplication, or misinterpretation of any provision of this Agreement. Nothing contained in this Article shall diminish the right of any Employee covered hereunder to present his/her own grievance, provided that the resolution is not inconsistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement. If an Employee declines representation by the Association, he/she shall do so in writing. An Employee shall not have the right to a representative other than from the Association without the permission from the Association.
- 15.3. The grievant is the Employee, group of Employees or the Association bringing the grievance.
- 15.4. The time limits of this Article shall be school days, except in a case where the grievance extends beyond the end of the school year; in such a case, a day shall be defined as Monday through Friday, excluding holidays.
- 15.5. A grievance is waived and will not be considered if not initiated, at the informal level, within twenty (20) school days from when the Employee and/or the Association should have reasonably known of the occurrence.
- 15.6. The Association shall have the right to be present at each meeting at each formal step of the grievance procedure and shall be given reasonable notice of the scheduling of every such meeting.
- 15.7. It is understood that the parties and witnesses will be guaranteed freedom from restraint, interference, coercion, discrimination, or reprisal with respect to processing a grievance.
- 15.8. Informal Step: The usual procedure for an Employee to commence a grievance is to meet

and discuss the matter in a conference with the Principal. It is expected that most grievances will be satisfactorily resolved through this procedure.

Formal Steps:

- 15.9. Step 1: If the grievant is not satisfied with the decision rendered at the Informal Step, the grievant may reduce the grievance to writing and submit the grievance to the Principal within ten (10) days of the date of receipt of the Informal Step decision. The written grievance shall state the factual and contractual basis for grievance. The Principal will consider the evidence provided by the grievant and issue a written decision within ten (10) days of receipt of the written grievance. The written decision shall be provided to the grievant and the Association.
- 15.10. Step 2: If the grievant is not satisfied with the decision rendered at Step 1, the grievant and/or the Association may appeal the grievance in writing to the Superintendent within ten (10) days of the date of receipt of the Step 1 decision. The written grievance shall state the factual and contractual basis for grievance and the appeal. The Superintendent shall meet with the grievant and the Association within ten (10) days of the receipt of the grievance. The Superintendent will consider the evidence provided by the grievant and issue a written decision within ten (10) days of the meeting.
- 15.11. Step 3: If the grievant is not satisfied with the decision rendered at Step 2, the grievant and/or Association may appeal the grievance in writing to the Board within ten (10) days of the date of receipt of the Step 2 decision. The written grievance shall state the factual and contractual basis for grievance and the appeal. The Board shall meet with the grievant and the Association within twenty (20) days of the receipt of the grievance. The meeting shall be in a non-public session. At the meeting with the Board, the parties shall have the right to present sworn testimony, to present witnesses and documentary evidence, to cross-examine witnesses offered by other parties, to give reasonable oral arguments, and to file typewritten briefs. Copies of all briefs, notices, and requests shall be reasonably furnished to all opposing parties and either party shall have the right, at its own expense, to have a verbatim transcript. The Board will consider the evidence provided by the grievant and issue a written decision within ten (10) days of the meeting.
- 15.12. Step 4: If the Association is not satisfied with the decision rendered by the Board at Step 3, the Association may appeal the grievance to arbitration within ten (10) days of the receipt of the Step 3 decision. If the Board and the Association are unable to mutually agree upon an arbitrator within ten (10) days of the filing of the appeal to arbitration, either party may apply to the American Arbitration Association to appoint an arbitrator under its labor rules and procedures. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the parties. The arbitrator shall not have the power to add to, subtract from, or modify any provisions of this Agreement. The expense and salary incident to the service of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the Board and the Association.
- 15.13. The failure to communicate the decision on a grievance within the specified time limit at any of the above steps of this procedure shall permit the grievant to file an appeal to the next step of this procedure.

15.14. The failure to appeal a grievance to the next level within the specified time limits shall be deemed to be acceptance of the decision rendered at that level.

ARTICLE 16 Seniority and Reduction in Force

- An Employee's seniority date shall be the first day worked. The seniority date shall be adjusted for uncompensated absences of six (6) months or more. Each year on or about December 1st the District shall post a seniority list and provide a copy to the Association. Any objections to the seniority list shall be made within thirty (30) days of the posting or shall be deemed waived. Ties in seniority shall be decided first by which Employee has the earliest date of hire and second, by lottery. A break in service of less than two (2) years and a day, provided the break in service was an approved leave of absence with a stated intention to return on an approximate date, shall not cause an Employee to lose seniority prior to the break in service.
- 16.2 Whenever it becomes necessary to decrease the number of Employees or to eliminate a position or program, the Board will lay off in the reverse order of seniority and retain the most senior Employee who possesses the training, certification, experience and/or qualification to fill the remaining provided each such Employee has received a satisfactory evaluation on their most recent performance evaluation.
- 16.3 Recall of Employees in the bargaining unit who are laid off shall be made on the basis of greatest seniority and qualifications for the vacant bargaining unit position. A laid off Employee may be offered any vacant bargaining unit position. The right to recall shall terminate twenty-four (24) months following the last date of work.
- 16.4 Retention of Seniority: An Employee who is laid off and recalled within twenty-four (24) months of the date of layoff shall regain the seniority the Employee had before the layoff.

ARTICLE 17 Conformity to Law and Savings Clause

17.1 If any Article or part of this Agreement is held to be invalid, the remainder of this Agreement shall not be affected and the parties shall enter into negotiations for the purpose of arriving at a mutually satisfactory replacement for the invalid Article or part, if possible.

ARTICLE 18 Duration

18.1 The provisions of this Agreement shall be in effect from July 1, 2024, through June 30, 2027. Either party to this Agreement may initiate negotiations for a successor Agreement by notifying the other no later than September 30, 2026.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this AGREEMENT on the _____ of March, 2024.

Alton School Board

Chairperson

Alton Education Support Professional Association, NEA-NH

APPENDIX A Dues Deduction Authorization

Effective upon the date set forth below, I authorize in the amount of from each of my re shall be paid to the Treasurer of the Alton Education I acknowledge that my membership in the Association and terminate my membership and my dues deduct year, or as a result of the termination of my employer.	gular pay checl on Support Prof ation is continu- tion only betwe	ks. Each such deducted amount essional Association, NEA-NH. ous from year to year and that I en June 1 st and June 30 th of each
Name:		Date:
Address:		
City:	State:	Zip Code:
Telephone:	Email:	
Position: Paraeducator		
Employer Authorized to Deduct Dues: Alton Scho	ool District	
Signature:		Date:

APPENDIX B-1 Individual Annual Employment Contract

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE Alton Central School SAU #72 Alton, New Hampshire

TO: Date:		of Employ before Jun						
as a parto the ide If you the ide Your Soverse	araeduc followi are ass entifica Superv ee your	cator at the ing class(es signed to a stion of the stion of the swork and work and w	Alton Cent and case to 1:1 assignment assignment and 202X-202 will conduct	eral School managernent, you we your assige Y school yet your for	rill receive ned duties rear is mal evalua	a separate confide tion. She/he may	ear. You are the property of the control of the co	e assigned dvising of visor shall
your a	ssigne	teacher(s)	, case mana	ager(s) and	or building	g administrators.		
Rate o	f pay:	Step	_	Track		Hourly rate:		
You w	ill bec	ome eligible	e for health	insurance	on			
and A returni school premit	ugust ing to year,	in June. To work for the you will be id. This rec	herefore, be school ye e held resp	oy signing ar set forth oonsible fo	this docur above. If r reimburs	ct pays the insurar ment you are agree you resign prior to ing the District fo sole discretion of the	eing that you the beginn r all of the	ou will be ing of this insurance
I will l	be retu	rning to my	position as	s set forth a	lbove.			
Signat	ure of	Paraeducato	or Date		Sup	erintendent of Scho	ool	Date
	decide 02X-20		ırn to my ţ	oosition as	a Paraeduc	ator at the Alton So	chool for the	e school
Signat	ure of	Paraeducato	or	Date				

APPENDIX B-2 Confidential Notice of 1:1 Assignment

To: (Name of Para-educator))		
Date:			
3		at, you are assigned for the 202X-202 Student N	•
confidentiality of all student info Act (FERPA) and the Individua	ormation as requals with Disabil	f this notice and agree that you will nired by the Family Educational Right ities Education Act (IDEA). This is Superintendent on or before June 1:	nts and Privacy notice must be
Signature of Paraeducator	Date	Superintendent of School	Date

This Notice shall constitute a student record and shall not be subject to disclosure pursuant to RSA 91-A:5, III.

APPENDIX B-3 Individual Annual Employment Contract

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE Alton Central School SAU #72

Alton, New Hampshire

Date: (on or before June 1, 20)2X)			
This document is your individual as a (circle one) year. You formal evaluation. She/he may	at the Alton Cer are assigned This supervise obtain feedback	to the following or shall oversee your from your building ac	02X-202Y caler g immediate work and will c dministrators.	ndar / school supervisor
Rate of pay: Step	Track	Hourly ra	te:	
You will become eligible for he	ealth insurance o	1		•
returning to work for the school school year, you will be held premiums paid. This requirem the School Board. I will be returning to my position	responsible for ent can be waive	reimbursing the Distr d at the sole discretion	rict for all of the	he insurance
Signature of Employee	Date	Superintendent of	f School	Date
I have decided not to return to a calendar / school year 202X-20	• •	Employee at the Alto	on Central Scho	ool for the
Signature of Employee D	Date			

APPENDIX B-4 Schedule for the Payment of Wages

Effective upon the date set forth below, I authorize the Alton School District to apply wage averaging for the payment of my bi-weekly wages for the 202X-202Y school year.

voluging for the purpose of my or weeting wages for the 2021 2021 sensor your
(initials) I elect to have my wages paid bi-weekly for a period of 26 payments, using the vage averaging method of payment. I agree that I will receive 24 payments of equal installments, except for the last pay period in January and the last pay period in June . I agree that in these wo undetermined installments, the District will make reconciliations to each of those paychecks to balance out and adjust any additional amounts due to me by the District or due by me to the District in order to maintain the wage averaging method of payment. I acknowledge that this econciliation could result in a paycheck of less than the equal pay amount to a possible zero related due to me. I further acknowledge that in the event that I leave my employment with the District for any reason prior to the last paycheck being paid, that the District may reconcile my wages and that such reconciliation could result in a paycheck of less than the equal pay amount to a possible zero balance due to me. Every employee shall be provided in January and June alculation and explanation as to how the bi-weekly wages are determined.
(initials) I elect to have my wages paid bi-weekly for a period of 21 payments, using the vage averaging method of payment. I agree that I will receive 19 payments of equal installments, xcept for the last pay period in January and the last pay period in June. I agree that in these two indetermined installments, the District will make reconciliations to each of those paychecks to balance out and adjust any additional amounts due to me by the District or due by me to the District in order to maintain the wage averaging method of payment. I acknowledge that this reconciliation ould result in a paycheck of less than the equal pay amount to a possible zero balance due to me. further acknowledge that in the event that I leave my employment with the District for any reason prior to the last paycheck being paid, that the District may reconcile my wages and that such the econciliation could result in a paycheck of less than the equal pay amount to a possible zero balance due to me. Every employee shall be provided in January and June calculation and axplanation as to how the bi-weekly wages are determined.
(initials) I elect to exclude myself and NOT have my wages paid bi-weekly using the wage averaging method of payment. I agree that I will be paid my actual wages bi-weekly for a period of 21 pay installments.
Note: Only initial the method of payment that you elect to use. Once the election is made, your lecision cannot be changed for the duration of the payroll year.
Signature: Date:

APPENDIX CWage Schedules

	202	24-2025	Wage	Sched	lule					
Step:	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Para, Custodian, Kitchen Staff	\$15.45	\$16.22	\$17.03	\$17.88	\$18.77	\$19.71	\$20.70	\$21.73	\$22.82	\$23.96
Administrative Assistant / Receptionist	\$16.59	\$17.42	\$18.30	\$19.21	\$20.17	\$21.18	\$22.24	\$23.35	\$24.52	\$25.74
Registered Behavior Technician	\$20.26	\$21.27	\$22.33	\$23.45	\$24.62	\$25.85	\$27.15	\$28.50	\$29.93	\$31.42

Step One of the wage scale matches PMESPA for Para 1 level wages in 2024-25.

Adjustment between steps - 5%

Off Step Employees (10+ experience) placed on Step 10 plus a 4% increase to that wage

	202	25-2026	6 Wage	Sched	lule					
Step:	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Para, Custodian, Kitchen Staff	\$16.22	\$17.03	\$17.88	\$18.77	\$19.71	\$20.70	\$21.73	\$22.82	\$23.96	\$25.16
Administrative Assistant / Receptionist	\$17.42	\$18.30	\$19.21	\$20.17	\$21.18	\$22.24	\$23.35	\$24.52	\$25.74	\$27.03
Registered Behavior Technician	\$21.27	\$22.33	\$23.45	\$24.62	\$25.85	\$27.15	\$28.50	\$29.93	\$31.42	\$33.00

Wage scale COLA = 5%

Off Step Employees adjustment = 4%

	202	26-2027	Wage	Scheo	lule					
Step:	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Para, Custodian, Kitchen Staff	\$17.03	\$17.88	\$18.77	\$19.71	\$20.70	\$21.73	\$22.82	\$23.96	\$25.16	\$26.42
Administrative Assistant / Receptionist	\$18.30	\$19.21	\$20.17	\$21.18	\$22.24	\$23.35	\$24.52	\$25.74	\$27.03	\$28.38
Registered Behavior Technician	\$22.33	\$23.45	\$24.62	\$25.85	\$27.15	\$28.50	\$29.93	\$31.42	\$33.00	\$34.65

Wage scale COLA = 5%

Off Step Employees adjustment = 4%

RBT scale applies to employees hired and assigned to work in RBT roles, who must maintain their certification as a condition of employment. All eligible employees received a step or off step increase in each year of the CBA.

Certification Differentials:

Para 2 = \$1.50/hr.

Teacher Cert = 2.00/hr.

LNA = \$2.00/hour

Custodians (shift differential) = \$1.50

APPENDIX D-1 Evaluation Process

The parties agree to retain the existing evaluation forms and procedures until the next round of negotiations. The current forms procedures shall be attached hereto.

APPENDIX D-2 Evaluation Forms

The parties agree to retain the existing evaluation forms and procedures until the next round of negotiations. The current forms procedures shall be attached hereto.

Alton School District

"The mission of the Alton School District as our community school is to ensure our students learn and apply the knowledge and skills essential to become critical thinkers and contributing citizens."

lame of Employee:	Certification (if applicable):
sition/Job Title:	

Support Staff Evaluation Guide Sheet

Area	Exceeds Expectations (3)	Meets Expectations (2)	Needs Improvement (1)	Unacceptable (0)	Numerical Value
Safety and Equipment Care Safety and equipment" include but are not limited to: chemicals, machinery, adaptive devices, and the dangers associated with potentially hamful student behaviors.	Recognizes that in public schools, safety issues and care of equipment (when applicable) are essential to our community. Notices hazards and proactively takes corrective measures.	N/A	N/A	Is often careless and does not provide for a safe environment, facilities, and/or equipment for our school community.	
Initiative	Self-reliant and figures out most tasks on his/her own. Seeks better ways to do things to make improvements for students, staff, and parents, effectively communicates information/concerns to supervisor	Can handle most tasks on his/her own and sometimes seeks ways to make improvements.	Does bare minimum of what he/she is directed to do and seldom takes initiative to make things better for parents, students, and staff.	Does not complete tasks and shows little to no desire for self-improvement, does not care if situations get befter.	

Willingness to Learn	Actively seeks opportunities to	Will partake in professional	Takes advantage of	Does not have successful	
1	learn more about position; has a	growth opportunities when	occasional growth	participation in growth	
	clear purpose to learn more to	offered and understands the	opportunities but	opportunities and is unwilling to	
	benefit the education of and	effect of new knowledge on	thinks that learning is a	believe that learning new	
	environment for the students and	school community.	process that external	concepts can benefit the school	
	staff.		organizations impose	community.	
			on people in the	9	
			profession.		
Growth	Thoughtful reflection on	Reflected on practice and	Reflection on practice	Did not reflect on practice and	
*In light of last evaluation (if	professional practice has	identified several specific	was not thoughtful and	shows no improvement or	
applicable)	resulted in considerable and	areas appropriate for growth	did not result in	perhaps negative growth in	
	impressive growth towards skills	opportunities; has significantly	specific needs for	areas.	
	and knowledge of position.	grown in these areas.	growth. Shows little		
			improvement except		
			that which naturally		
			comes with		
			experience.		
Attitude	Carries out tasks with positive	Gets along well with	Carries out assigned	Not cooperative or positive with	
	attitude and exhibits pride in	colleagues and students and	tasks in a routine but	colleagues and/or students;	
	work: volunteers to help others	gives assistance when asked.	adequate manner:	because of reputation is not	
	and positively accepts difficult	If asked will perform additional	cooperates as	sought out by others for help:	
	and promote Cupports and	or difficult tooks shows	pococoary Dolingtont	obown outhward look of interest	
	assignments, supports and	OI UIIICUII IASKS, SIIOWS	Hecessaly. Relucialit	SHOWS OUTWAIN GROW OF THEFT EST	
	encourages colleagues,	concern for quality and	to perform additional	and energy for job and does not	
	students, and the mission of the	appearance of work.	or difficult tasks.	accept additional or difficult	
	school while also staying on			tasks.	
	task.				
Capability	Quick learner and has	Learns new job-related content	Can learn new job-	Requires repeated instruction	
	outstanding knowledge of job	easily and knows work well;	related content when	and does not possess enough	
	requirements, including content	plans appropriately for the	needed and	knowledge to perform tasks.	
	knowledge, planning for a	work environment and uses	hossesses enough	Cannot plan for an appropriate	
	successful work environment,	resources when needed for	knowledge to perform	environment and does not use	
	and resources within and beyond	good performance.	tasks to a minimal	available resources for	
	the school.		degree of satisfaction.	assistance.	
			Needs assistance with		
			planning and direction		
			towards resources.		

600 MARCH NO. 100 MARCH NO. 10	20 July 20 Jul	50 WAS 30 40 St 30 30 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	20 10 100 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 2	0. 39300 36 388 07 388 00 003000	
Efficiency/Productivity	Establishes procedures to	Completes tasks in a timely	Time is sometimes lost or	Work schedule is considered	
	maximize efficiency and	manner and successfully plans	mismanaged and usually	random and requires excessive	
	productivity to provide the	for time management.	takes all time available to	time to complete tasks to the	
	optimal conditions for	Collaborates with others when	complete tasks. Sometimes	detriment of a program,	
	student learning; is almost	necessary.	tries to take on too much	colleagues or students.	
	always planning ahead to		work instead of seeking		
	avoid problems; knows		assistance.		
	when to collaborate to				
	complete tasks.				
Hexibility and Stability	Has control in all settings;	Has emotional control in	Occasionally displays a	Displays frequent loss of temper	
	handles changes in	various situations; accepts	loss of temper or overt	and is unwilling to accept	
	situations with ease and	criticism and acts upon	display of emotions; takes	constructive criticism; will not	
	responds to input from	recommendations.	recommendations from	change or deviate in any way from	
	parents, students, and		others but does not often	his/her traditional way of doing	
	colleagues by appropriately		act upon them to change.	things.	
	modifying/changing tasks.		Makes an effort to keep		
			doing what he/she has		
			always done.		
Conduct/Dress Code	Dresses appropriately and	Dresses appropriately for	Usually meets acceptable	Does not dress appropriately for	
	professionally for the	his/her position and is neat in	standards but occasionally	his/her position and is often	
	position he/she is in; always	appearance; alert and attends	comes disheveled or	disheveled even perhaps	
	focused and on task.	to tasks.	dressed inappropriately:	offensive in appearance: is	
	Recognizes responsibility as		takes time to get focused	unfocused and/or off-task.	
	a role model for students		and on task.		
Reliability	Always arrives on time and	Can be counted on to	Is occasionally late or	Is frequently late, absent, and/or	
s.	stays until regular dismissal	complete a full day's work	leaves early; follow-through	leaving early.	
	unless other arrangements	without concern. Consistently	on issues or concerns is		
	have been made. Displays	follows through on concerns.	somewhat sporadic.		
	outstanding dedication to		Absences are a concern.		
	the school.				

Professionalism	Can be counted on to hold	Acts in a completely	Has had several occasions	Is largely unprofessional and is	
	the highest standards of	professional manner and has a	of acting in an	not respected by students,	
	professionalism and tact	good rapport with students,	unprofessional manner and	colleagues and/or community	
	when dealing with students,	colleagues, and community	has been known to	members. Has actually violated	
	parents, teachers, and	members. Maintains	occasionally breech	confidentiality without remorse.	
	community members; is	confidentiality.	confidentiality through		
	considered a leader and role		careless adherence to		
	model among his/her peers.		procedures or possibly		
	Actions are unquestionable		gossip.		
	and always maintains				
	confidentiality.				
Integrity	Above board in intent and	Honest and trustworthy; takes	Honest and trustworthy	Exhibits regular untrustworthy	
	honesty; trustworthy; always	responsibility for errors and	some of the time but has	and/or dishonest behavior; has	
	takes responsibility for	gives credit to others where it's	had some minor	lost respect of students,	
	errors and gives credit	due. Makes responsible	infractions. Passes the	colleagues and/or community and	
	where due; thinks of school	decisions and checks facts	blame onto others instead	passes the blame onto others	
	mission when making	before communicating	of taking responsibility for	instead of accepting responsibility.	
	decisions and	information.	own actions. Does not	Regularly communicates	
	communicates only		check facts and	misinformation to others and	
	pertinent, factual information		occasionally communicates	perpetuates rumors.	
	to others.		misinformation to others.	2	
				Total Points Possible	36
				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
				lotal Points	
			Formula: Take total		
			number of points and	Your Score	
			divide by 12 (or the total		
			number of categories		
			assessed.)		

Alton School District

"The mission of the Alton School District as our community school is to ensure our students learn and apply the knowledge and skills essential to become critical thinkers and contributing citizens."

		Unacceptable (0)	Is careless and does not provide for a safe environment, facilities, and/or equipment for our school community.	Does not complete tasks and shows little to no desire for self-improvement; typically not engaged with students.	Does not have successful participation in professional development opportunities and is unwilling to believe that learning new concepts can benefit the school community.
Position/Job Title:	Sheet en	Basic/Learning (1)	N/A	Does minimum of what he/she is directed to do and does not take the initiative to make things better for parents, students, and staff.	Occasionally takes advantage of professional development opportunities.
	Staff Evaluation Guide student's IEPs as writt	Acceptable (2)	N/A	Does what he/she is directed to do and will occasionally take the initiative to make things better for parents, students, and staff.	Takes advantage of professional development opportunities but does not implement new knowledge.
Certification (if applicable):	Special Education Paraprofessional Staff Evaluation Guide Sheet Goal: To support and implement student's IEPs as written	Meets Expectations (3)	N/A	Is knowledgeable of students' IEP goals and has open communication with case managers/specialists. Follows through on what he/she is directed to do and often takes initiative to promote independence of the student and extend work of classroom teacher.	Will partake in professional development opportunities when offered and understands the effect of new knowledge on school community.
Cert	Special Ed Goal:	Distinguished (4)	Recognizes that in public schools, safety issues and care of equipment (when applicable) are essential to our community. Notices hazards and proactively takes corrective measures.	Promotes independence of students. Has open communication with case managers/specialists and asks for clarification when needed. Is aware of teacher's 'bigger' picture and takes initiative when needed to extend the work of the classroom teacher.	Actively seeks professional development opportunities to learn more about position; has a clear purpose to learn more to benefit the education of and environment for the students and staff.
Name of Employee:		Area	Safety and Equipment Care Safety and equipment include but are not limited to: chemicals, machinery, adaptive devices, and the dangers associated with potentially hamful student behaviors.	Initiative	Willingness to Learn

Alton School Board Approved: 2/15/16

Area	Distinguished (4)	Meets Expectations (3)	Acceptable (2)	Basic/Learning (1)	Unacceptable (0)
Growth *In light of last evaluation (if applicable)	Thoughtful reflection on professional practice has resulted in considerable and impressive growth towards skills and knowledge of position.	Reflected on practice and identified several specific areas appropriate for growth opportunities; has significantly grown in these areas.	Reflection on practice was thoughtful and did result in some growth. Reflects when prompted.	Reflection on practice was not thoughtful and did not result in specific needs for growth. Shows little improvement except that which naturally comes with experience.	Did not reflect on practice and shows no improvement or perhaps negative growth in areas.
Attitude	Carries out tasks with positive attitude and exhibits pride in work; volunteers to help others and positively accepts difficult assignments. Supports colleagues, students, and the mission of the school while also staying on task. Has high expectations for students.	Collaborates well with colleagues and students and gives assistance when asked. If asked, will perform additional or difficult tasks; shows concern for quality and appearance of work. Actively engages with all students, with priority to special education students.	Carries out assigned tasks routinely and is cooperative. Will perform additional or difficult tasks but will not generally volunteer for them.	Carries out assigned tasks in a routine but adequate manner; cooperates as necessary. Reluctant to perform additional or difficult tasks.	Not cooperative or positive with colleagues and/or students; because of reputation is not sought out by others for help; shows outward lack of interest and energy for job and does not accept additional or difficult tasks.
Capability	Quick learner and has outstanding knowledge of job requirements, including content knowledge, planning for a successful school environment that extends the classroom teacher and resources within and beyond the school.	Learns new job-related content easily and knows work well; plans appropriately for the work environment and uses resources when needed for good performance.	Learns new job-related content and performs tasks to a degree of satisfaction. Will sometimes access resources needed for job performance.	Learns new job-related content when needed and perform tasks to a minimal degree of satisfaction. Needs assistance with planning and direction towards resources.	Requires repeated instruction and does not possess enough knowledge to perform tasks. Cannot plan for an appropriate environment and does not use available resources for assistance.

Alton School Board Approved: 2/15/16

Area	Distinguished (4)	Meets Expectations (3)	Acceptable (2)	Basic/Learning (1)	Unacceptable (0)
Integrity	Above board in intent and honesty, trustworthy, always takes responsibility for errors and gives credit where due; thinks of school mission when making decisions and communicates only pertinent, factual information to others.	Honest and frustworthy; takes responsibility for errors and gives credit to others where it's due. Makes responsible decisions and checks facts before communicating information.	Honest and trustworthy, usually takes responsibility for errors and gives credit to others where it's due. Takes direction well regarding decisions that are made; relies on communication from supervisor but communicates it accurately.	Honest and trustworthy some of the time but has had some minor infractions. Passes the blame onto others instead of taking responsibility for own actions. Does not check facts and occasionally communicates misinformation to others.	Exhibits regular untrustworthy and/or dishonest behavior; has lost respect of students, colleagues and/or community and passes the blame onto others instead of accepting responsibility. Regularly communicates misinformation to others and perpetuates rumors.
Efficiency/Productivity	Is almost always planning ahead to avoid problems. Is almost always standing and circulating, unless actively engaged in helping a student. Has a high expectation of student to promote independence.	Circulates the classroom or actively engaged with student. Completes tasks in a timely manner and successfully plans for time management. Collaborates with others when necessary.	Usually circulating classroom or actively engaged with student. Completes tasks in a timely manner and manages time well with the help of the supervisor. Collaborates with others when necessary.	Time is sometimes lost or mismanaged and usually takes all time available to complete tasks. Often found sitting in classroom and not engaged with students.	Work schedule is considered random and requires excessive time to complete tasks to the detriment of a program, colleagues or students.
Hexibility and Stability	Has control in all settings; handles changes in situations with ease and responds to input from parents, students, and colleagues by appropriately modifying/changing tasks.	Has emotional control in various situations; always accepts criticism well and acts upon recommendations.	Has emotional control in various situations; generally accepts criticism and will usually act upon recommendations.	Occasionally displays a loss of temper or overt display of emotions; takes recommendations from others but does not often act upon them to change. Makes an effort to keep doing what he/she has always done.	Displays frequent loss of temper and is unwilling to accept constructive criticism; will not change or deviate in any way from his/her traditional way of doing things.

Alton School Board Approved: 2/15/16

Area	Distinguished (4)	Meets Expectations (3)	Acceptable (2)	Basic/Learning (1)	Unacceptable (0)
Conduct/Dress Code	Dresses appropriately and professionally for the position he/she is in; always focused and on task. Recognizes responsibility as a role model for students.	Dresses appropriately for his/her position and is neat in appearance; alert and attends to tasks.	Meets acceptable standards for dress; takes time to get focused and on task.	Usually meets acceptable standards but occasionally comes disheveled or dressed inappropriately; can be delayed in getting focused and on task.	Does not dress appropriately for his/her position and is often disheveled even perhaps offensive in appearance, is unfocused and/or off-task.
Reliability	Always arrives on time and stays until regular dismissal unless other arrangements have been made. Displays outstanding dedication to the school.	Can be counted on to complete a full day's work without concern. Consistently follows through on concerns.	Is rarely late or leaves early; follows through on issues.	Is occasionally late or leaves early, follow- through on issues or concerns is somewhat sporadic. Absences are a concern.	Is frequently late, absent, and/or leaving early.
Attendance	Rarely used sick time or any other personal leave. Purposefully scheduled appointments for after work hours. Attendance record very high.	Used sick time when necessary and rarely missed work due to appointments.	Used sick time when necessary and sometimes missed work due to scheduled appointments.	Used all sick and personal days allocated.	Exceeded the number of sick and personal days allocated, and took days without pay.
Professionalism	Holds the highest standards of professionalism and tact when dealing with students, parents, teachers, and community members; is considered a leader and role model among his/her peers. Actions are unquestionable and always maintains confidentiality.	Acts in a completely professional manner and has a good rapport with students, colleagues, and community members. Maintains confidentiality with cautious conversations. Follows chain of command. Is flexible and open to change. Remains focused on students & learning.	Acts in a professional manner and has good rapport with students, colleagues, and community members. Maintains confidentiality with cautious conversations. Follows chain of command. Is somewhat flexible and open to change. Focused on students and learning.	Has had several occasions of acting in an unprofessional manner and has been known to occasionally breech confidentiality through careless adherence to procedures or possibly gossip. Has been known to bring personal issues into school day.	Is largely unprofessional and is not respected by students, colleagues and/or community members. Has actually violated confidentiality without remorse.

Alton School Board Approved: 2/15/16

			52
		Total Points Possible	
48-52 = Distinguished			
35-47 = Meets Expectations		Total Points	
24-34 = Acceptable			
12-23 = Basic/Learning			
0-11 = Unacceptable			
4.	ormula: Take total		
	umber of points and	Your Score	
	divide by 13 (or the total		
a a	umber of categories		
res .	assessed.)		

Supervisor/Administrator Comments: Please use this space to make comments regarding this evaluation.

The required conference with this employee was held on

Employee Comments: Please use this space to make comments regarding this evaluation.

I have reviewed this report with the appropriate supervisor, or administrator, and have been given the opportunity to express my views regarding this evaluation of my performance. My signature does not necessarily mean that I agree to or accept the contents of this report.

(Date)	(Date)
(Signature of employee)	(Signature of supervisor)

Alton School Board Approved: 2/15/16